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MINUTES


JUNE 19, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION

At 6:00 p.m., the Council met in closed session in the Library Conference Room to discuss the following matter:


A.
Conference with labor negotiator regarding all bargaining units pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
Public Works Director/City Engineer Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

INTRODUCTIONS

A. Ajay Krishnamurthy, Economics Intern,

B. Caroline Cheng, Communications Intern,

C. Angela Lee, Strategic Business Plan Intern,

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1287 - $ 876,815.06

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Payment Register No. 1287.  

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of April 30, 2006

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A. Approve City Council Minutes of April 25, 2006


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of May 7, 2006


C.
Award contract for Street Sweeping Services for Fiscal Year 2006-07 to Universal Building Services in the amount of $26,552.72

D. Adopt Resolution No. 2006-21 reimbursement for PERS prepayment


E.
Adopt the following resolutions for preliminary approval of Engineer’s report, intention to order levy, and collection of assessments for the Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District within the City of Brisbane

1. Resolution No. 2006-25, “A Resolution of Preliminary Approval of Engineer’s Report - Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District”

2. Resolution No. 2006-26, “A Resolution of Intention to order the levy and collection of assessments pursuant to the Landscaping and Lighting Act of 1972 - Fiscal Year 2006-2007 - Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District”


F.
Adopt Resolution No. 2006-24 accepting the improvements completed by the developer of the Northeast Ridge for Neighborhood II, Phase A Improvements, and authorize staff to give Notice of completion of Contract of Acceptance of Work


G.
Approve event co-sponsorship of Apollo Educational Touring Opera, Inc. in conjunction with the Damenchor Liederkranz and the German-American Society of San Francisco to perform the Viennese operetta “Wiener Café” on Saturday, September 9, 2006 at 2:00 p.m. at the Mission Blue Center


H.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-20 authorizing the Mayor to sign the JPA agreement for membership with the Housing Endowment and Regional Trust (HEART) of San Mateo County on behalf of the City

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Consent Calendar Items A through H.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING

A. Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-19 adopting a Master Fee Schedule

Finance Director Schillinger said the fee schedule was provided to the City Council as part of the 2006-2007 budget, and there have been no changes since then.  He advised that the fees will increase 3 percent, consistent with the annual rate of inflation, and the new schedule will go into effect 60 days after approval of the resolution.  He noted the increase complies with the City’s policy of adjusting fees to cover costs of services.

CM Barnes observed that the staff is not proposing increases in small fees, like the $2 fee for daily swimming.  He pointed out the penalty fees for late payment of water and sewer bills.  He asked if the 3 percent increases were being tracked year to year, and Mr. Schillinger responded that they were.  He explained the notification process the City follows before imposing penalties.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-19 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

BUDGET STUDY SESSION

A. Consider adoption of Budget Resolutions

1.
City of Brisbane Resolution No. 2006-22, adopting the Annual Budget for Fiscal Year 2006-2007 and making appropriations for the amounts budgeted

2.
Brisbane Redevelopment Agency Resolution No. RA 2006-02, approving the Annual Budget for Fiscal Year 2006-2007

3.
Guadalupe Valley Municipal Improvement District Resolution No. GVMID 2006-01, approving the Annual Budget for Fiscal Year 2006-2007

CM Conway noted the budget calls for a transfer of approximately $49,000 to the Open Space Fund.  Finance Director Schillinger explained that the City Council adopted a policy last year to borrow from future years, and a loan was made to the Open Space Fund to acquire open space parcels.  He said that loan will be paid off over a period of several years.  

Assistant to the City Manager Smith advised that the loan amount was about $450,000, and the amount is to be repaid to the General Fund by reducing future contributions.

CM Conway clarified that not all the capital improvement projects listed in the budget will be funded this year.  City Manager Holstine said that only “A-1” projects are funded this year.

CM Conway said he thought the Council decided to add $10,000 to the City’s contribution to local schools.  CM Waldo confirmed that understanding.  CM Barnes recalled that the funds were to be kept available so they could be used as needed, and the City Council was planning to discuss how the contribution would be used.  He stated that he would like a clearer understanding of what was currently being spent before allocating more.

Mr. Holstine said the City would need to execute a contract with the school district before the funds would be spent.

CM Waldo proposed proceeding on that basis.  CM Barnes added that he was willing to consider a supplemental appropriation later.

CM Barnes asked for clarification about two projects to build stairways and walkways, shown as rated “C” on the list of capital improvement projects.  Public Works Department/City Engineer reported that the staff has developed conceptual plans to develop preliminary estimates.  CM Barnes asked about the possibility of moving the projects to a “B” priority.  Mr. Breault said most “A” and “B” projects were designated priorities for health and safety reasons, and he gave some examples.  He recommended not downgrading any “A-1” projects.  He noted that “C” projects are things the community wants for convenience, but they are not needed urgently. 

CM Barnes suggested including the alleyway between Kings and Humboldt as part of the alley improvements scheduled this year.  He recommended developing a conceptual plan for that project.  He described a narrow City-owned easement in the same area that might be suitable for a walkway.  Mr. Breault said the staff hopes to come back to the City Council later this year with plans for a series of walking trails.

CM Richardson recommended making slope stability for the 900 block of Humboldt a higher priority.  She said neighbors in that area are concerned that the problem will lower their property values.  Mr. Breault reported that there was a significant failure at the site last winter, and an application for FEMA funding was denied a few weeks ago.  He said he will be meeting with a consultant about other ways to obtain federal funds.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt the three budget resolutions as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

At 8:10 p.m., a brief recess was taken.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 8:17 p.m.


B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-23 establishing the appropriation limit for the Fiscal Year 2006-2007 
Finance Director Schillinger explained that the City adopts an appropriation limit each year based on changes in the consumer price index and population.  He noted the calculations are shown in the staff report, and he pointed out that the City’s budgeted tax proceeds are about $4 million below the appropriation limit.

CM Richardson said that if the City exceeds the appropriation limit, any excess must be refunded to the taxpayers.  Mr. Schillinger confirmed that understanding, and noted this has happened in Brisbane in the 1970’s and 1990’s.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-23 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of a contract with Bingham McCutchen for environmental law services regarding the Brisbane Baylands planning subarea

City Manager Holstine presented a contract with Bingham McCutchen for environmental law services for the Brisbane Baylands subarea.  He said that under the agreement, the firm will perform six tasks: 1) develop a risk matrix identifying risks of the proposed UPC project, and provide tools and strategies to address and allocate these risks; 2) develop and incorporate environmental protections in appropriate documents; 3) assist in implementation of the recommendations made by CDM, the City’s environmental peer review consultant, regarding landfill closure and mediation issues; 4) develop long-term stewardship strategies for the site; 5) assist in development of owners association to fund and manage long-term remediation efforts; and 6) work with the City and developer in obtaining the appropriate environmental insurance policies.  Mr. Holstine noted the City is also asking the firm to review the tank farm regulatory and environmental issues and recommend strategies to the City.

Mr. Holstine introduced Chris Burka, Pat Shanks, and Tim Carlstadt, from Bingham McCutchen.

Mr. Holstine said that in selecting Bingham McCutchen, the staff interviewed firm representatives and came away with a favorable impression of their capabilities to deal with the Baylands remediation issues.

Mr. Chris Burka, partner, Bingham McCutchen, explained the firm was formerly known as McCutchen, Doyle, Brown, and Enerson, based in San Francisco for the past hundred years.  He said the San Francisco firm merged with an East Coast firm, Bingham Dana, and changed the name.

CM Waldo attested to the firm’s excellent reputation.

CM Conway asked if the firm had done any work for Kinder Morgan, UPC, or other companies involved in the Baylands.  Mr. Burka responded that a former colleague may have done work for Kinder Morgan some years ago.  He said the firm did a conflicts check of the known entities, and there are no conflicts at this point.

CM Conway asked about possible strategies and ideas for dealing with the tank farm.  Pat Shanks, of counsel and former partner, Bingham McCutchen, stated that the firm has not studied the tank farm yet.  She said the review so far has focused on the proposed project and the history of the landfill.

Ms. Shanks talked about a city effort in Seattle to acquire a tank farm property, arrange clean-up, and convert the site to a sculpture garden.  She said primary concerns about tank farms are air quality and safety.  

CM Conway welcomed advice on how to the get the tank farm decommissioned.  He noted that the Kinder Morgan facility is a major concern for people in Brisbane.  Ms. Shanks said the legal review will include consideration of strategies for dealing with the tank farm.

CM Barnes stated that Bingham McCutchen currently represents Brookfield Homes.

Mr. Holstine recommended apportioning costs 80/20, with the applicant paying 80 percent and the City’s Redevelopment Agency 20 percent.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the contract as proposed and the staff’s recommended funding split.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider approval of proposal from Gregory Tung of Freedman, Tung and Bottomley for Urban Design Consulting Services for Sierra Point

Community Development Director Prince noted the City has received a number of expressions of interest about developments at Sierra Point, including the Slough International biotech campus, UPC’s hotel proposal, and a mixed use project on the site of the Hitachi building.  He advised that UPC has proposed a land swap with the City in conjunction with their hotel proposal.  He reported that Slough has increased the height and size of the parking garage on the northeast corner of the biotech campus, and Opus has a long-term lease on adjacent City land at the eastern terminus of Sierra Point for a future retail-commercial building.  Director Prince said the staff feels the entry to Sierra Point is a critical point for coordinating how the proposed projects will affect the look of the area and its relationship to the rest of Brisbane.

Director Prince presented a proposal for design services to help describe how these alternatives would affect ways buildings might be massed and located on the site.  He recommended that the City take advantage of this opportunity to plan now for the best possible outcome in the future.

Director Prince noted Sierra Point was one of the areas visited and studied as part of the placemaking workshops last fall.  He said the next step in planning for the area would be to develop three-dimensional massing studies to ensure coordinated future development.  He recommended retaining Freedman, Tung and Bottomley to provide urban design consulting services.  

Director Prince recommended splitting the costs of the study among the three developers, or four ways, with the City paying some portion.  He said Diamond expressed a willingness to pay some, and proposed that the City pay a share.  

City Manager Holstine reported that the staff has received commitments from UPC and Opus to participate in the costs.  He noted a smaller amount for Diamond might be appropriate, and the City will reap some benefit from planning how development will affect the public realm.  He recommended that the City participate to some small degree, and he suggested splitting one third with Diamond.

CM Waldo asked the staff to contact Diamond and ask them to participate in the cost-sharing arrangement as proposed.  CM Barnes expressed support for this approach.

Mr. Greg Tung, Freedman, Tung and Bottomley, described his firm’s design expertise and experience working with other cities.   He encouraged Brisbane to plan now to ensure coordination of the mixed-use office development, hotel, and other uses at Sierra Point.  He noted the Marina is a wonderful asset for Brisbane, and it needs to be better utilized and connected with other areas.  He noted Sierra Point already has design guidelines, but all aspects of the proposed developments and existing features need to be coordinated.

Mr. Tung said his firm proposes to study the existing framework, consider the proposed developments and possible modifications, and present a report and recommendations at a joint City Council/Planning Commission study session in October.

CM Richardson commended the staff for actively pursuing this kind of advice.  She expressed support for the proposal.

Director Price recommended approving the proposal and said the staff will come back with a contract.

Mr. Tung noted the proposal is divided into two phases.  Director Prince said the staff wants to start with the first phase and proceed as needed after that.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the urban design consulting proposal and direct staff to develop the contract.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers of the special presentation by green architecture expert James Wines at the Mission Blue Center on Friday, June 23, at 7:30 p.m., with a reception following his talk.

CM Conway suggested inviting Mr. Tung to attend the presentation.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee reports

Mayor Bologoff said the Solid Waste Subcommittee met and will prepare a report for the City Council.


B.
Consider changing the date of the City’s 45th Anniversary Party from November to a Saturday evening in September or October

City Clerk Schroeder noted the City Council had set November 18 as the date for the anniversary party.  In checking the availability of the Mission Blue Center, staff learned the Lions Club district directors have an event planned that day, and over 100 attendees are expected.  She recommended choosing a different day for the anniversary party.

City Manager Holstine said the 40th anniversary party was held in September.

After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to schedule the anniversary party for Saturday, October 21, 2006.


C.
Consider letter from AZ Design and Engineering, Inc. regarding 20 Margaret Road

City Manager Holstine reported that the City received a request from AZ Design, representing the owners of 20 Margaret, regarding the City’s policy for requiring street widening when development takes place.  He said the staff met with the applicant and applicant’s representative, and he drew attention to the letter claiming financial hardship and offering to widen the road to 20 feet in front of the owner’s property rather than the entire street.  He asked if the Council wanted to place this matter on a future agenda.

CM Conway noted the letter indicates widening the road to 20 feet would require 470 feet of retaining wall on both sides.

Abraham Zavala, AZ Design and Engineering, said the applicants want to build a house on a vacant lot about 500 feet from Kings Road.  He said the street is currently 10 to 15 feet wide, and widening the road to 20 foot would require about 1,000 linear feet of retaining walls, estimated at $350,000.

CM Waldo noted the City Council has consistently applied the road-widening requirement to private roads that do not currently meet City requirements, especially for fire access.  He advised that making exceptions was inviting disaster.  The City has advised past applicants to work with other property owners to form an assessment district that share costs of improving the road.  CM Waldo said that while he sympathized with the applicant’s situation, the requirement was known at the time the property was purchased.  He added that he was not inclined to revisit the subject.

CM Conway agreed with CM Waldo.  He suggested that the applicant talk with neighbors and consider forming an assessment district.  He pointed out that public safety is the rationale behind the City’s requirement.

Henry Hejazi, property owner, stated that his intention has always been to build a retirement home on the lot, and he had no idea when he purchased the lot 16 years ago that the City would require widening the road all the way to Kings.  He expressed skepticism about his neighbors’ willingness to share in the high costs of the improvements.

Mr. Hejazi said that if the City requires the road widening, the lot will use all its value and building will not be feasible.  He noted there is nothing in writing alerting purchasers of lots about this onerous requirement.  He urged the City to allow a more reasonable solution.

CM Richardson asked if the City had ever waived the requirement, and Mr. Holstine responded that he was not aware of any exceptions.

Mrs. Hejazi noted the proposal was to build one single-family home, not a huge development, and the home will be a nice addition to Brisbane.  She cited a situation in which the City exempted a small development from the road widening requirement.  She expressed her opinion it was unreasonable to require such an onerous improvement for a small residential project.

CM Richardson asked if there were any alternatives.  CM Waldo noted the applicants proposed that the City purchase the property. 

City Attorney Toppel stated that this was not a new issue, and similar situations have arisen in the past.  He advised that there was protracted litigation in which the property owner lost in both state and federal court, and the applicant’s situation is similar to that case.

CM Richardson encouraged the applicant to work with neighbors to form an assessment district.  

After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed not to consider waiving the ordinance.


D.
Consider Summer Council Meeting Schedule

City Manager Holstine asked if the City Council wanted to cancel any August meetings.

CM Richardson proposed canceling the September 5 meeting.  Other Councilmembers indicated a willingness to cancel a meeting in August.

Mr. Holstine said the staff will come back with a proposed schedule at the July 3 meeting.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:25 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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